(Gist Translation)

Summary of Minutes of Meeting of Islands District Council

Date

: 
16 June 2008 (Monday)

Time
: 
2:00 p.m.

Venue

: 
Conference Room, Islands District Council, 14/F., Harbour Building, 



    38 Pier Road, Central, Hong Kong.

I.

Urban Design Study for the New Central Harbourfront- Stage 2 Public Engagement



Deputy Secretary for Development (Planning and Lands) 1 said that Victoria Harbour was a valuable natural asset of the Hong Kong people. The Government had pledged that there would be no further reclamation in Central after the completion of Central Reclamation Phase III. The Government hoped that the public would fully engage itself in the consultation process, so that the vision of a vibrant, green and accessible waterfront would be fulfilled. References to various guidelines had been made in developing the design concepts of Stage 2 Public Engagement. Opinions received in Stage 1 Public Engagement and some submissions in design competitions organized by the public had also been referred to. The proposal to use one level of Central Piers No. 4 to 6 for retailing or catering purposes had been included. It was hoped that the measure would help alleviate some pressure on the ferry fares. As there were many project items in the design, the Government would try to expedite the implementation so as to complete the construction earlier. 



Members were briefed of the design concepts via a short film.



Members’ opinions were summarized below: 

a. A member proposed the setting up of a tourist information centre on Site ‍1.

b. A member said that there was no practical value in reassembling the Queen’s Pier and it was a waste of public fund.

c. A member proposed the use of sustainable and environmental-friendly construction materials. The design of the harbourfront should be harmonious with that of the Government Headquarters. During the construction, traffic between Central and Wanchai should not be affected.

d. The Vice-chairlady supported the design concept. She proposed that the added parts at the pier be used for convention or exhibition rather than for catering or retailing purposes. The Central and Wanchai could be linked by means of transport that were environmental-friendly.

e. The Chairman said that the added parts at the pier should be designed for high-end consumption, regardless of its being used for convention, exhibition, catering or retailing purposes. 

f. A member said that buildings with historical values like the Queen’s Pier should be preserved and she did not agree that it was a waste of public fund.

g. A member said that there was no substantial proposal in the paper with regard to improving the traffic between Central and Wanchai. 

h. A member enquired about how the piers would be linked with the Central.

i. As the Government had pledged that there would be no more reclamation in Central after Phase III, a member was concerned about future solutions to traffic congestion in case the Central-Wanchai Bypass reached its full capacity. She was also concerned about the administration of public space, as it had become a matter of public concern. She proposed that the Queen’s Pier should be reassembled near the waterfront to let it function properly as a pier.

j. Another member said that the Queen’s Pier should be relocated at Central Pier No. 10. The proposal of adding one more level at Piers No. 4 to 6 should be carried out the soonest possible. The design of the ferry pier was not congruent with that of the harbourfront and the Government should look into the matter.



The Deputy Secretary for Development (Planning and Lands) 1 responded as follows:

a. The Government would look into the proposal of setting up a tourist information centre on Site 1.

b. The Government hoped that the levels added to Central Piers No. 4 to 6 would help alleviate the pressure on ferry fares and thus they would be put to good use so that more people would be attracted to that area.

c. The Government had pledged to consult the public on the issue of the Queen’s Pier, including the district councils. The views expressed were rather diverse with regard to the site of relocation. The Government was aware of the different opinions expressed, including those supportive of reassembling and those against the idea.

d. One of the major goals of the Development Bureau was to achieve a balance between development and conservation. The Government did not have an established policy in that regard before July of the previous year when the Bureau was established. Since then, the Bureau had maintained a very good progress and work had been done in an orderly manner.

e. The Government was also concerned about the traffic between Central and Wanchai. It hoped that the Bypass would solve the problem. An assessment had been conducted with regard to the capacity of the route. As such, the heights and floor areas of buildings in the current design concept had been reduced considerably.
f. The Government was studying the issue of public space and relevant policies.



After discussion, the Islands District Council passed the following motion:



“The Islands District Council supports the construction of a New Central Harbourfront that is easily accessible. As an extension of the commercial centre, its lower development intensity and green environment will enable members of the public to enjoy the scenic beauty and quality facilities provided thereat and thus creating a harbour amenity belonging to all. The Islands District Council also hopes that the Queen’s Pier will be relocated at the side of the Central Harbour.”

II.
Visit to Islands District Council by the Director of Buildings

(The Chairman had to leave early and the meeting was chaired by the Vice-chairlady hereafter.)



The Director of Buildings briefed the members about the work of the department. Its main duty was to ensure the safety of buildings. New buildings had to meet both safety and sanitation requirements, and during their construction, safety of buildings nearby had to be ensured. Upon the completion of construction, the department would conduct examination to ensure that it had complied with the stipulations of the Buildings Ordinance. Requirements recently added were related to the passageways of disabled persons and waste separation facilities.



For existing buildings, work was mainly divided into handling of illegal structures and maintenance of buildings. The department had formulated policies about illegal structures and the priorities of their clearance. Newly constructed illegal structures and those with immediate danger would be dealt with top priority. When a complaint was received, a classification procedure would be conducted to determine the priority of dealing with it. Various measures would be taken depending on the nature of the case, including prosecutions, issuance of warnings and reminders from the Land Registry.



The maintenance of existing buildings sometimes involved some other government departments. Repair Orders would be issued where imminent safety was concerned. In 2006, owners of several buildings near Mui Wo Pier had been invited to take part in a maintenance scheme. For scheme like this, loans would be available and the Housing Society would also provide assistance. Recently, the department had been co-operating with the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department to deal with cases of leaking in buildings.                            



New initiatives related to maintenance of buildings included “Registration Scheme of Minor Works Contractors”, “Mandatory Building Inspection Scheme” and “Building Maintenance Grant Scheme for Elderly Owners”.  The first two schemes were designed to improve the safety of buildings while the latter aimed at providing assistance to the elderly to maintain their property.



As a result of the torrential rain in early June, the Buildings Department was informed that more than 20 village houses in Tai O were not safe and closure orders had to be issued. Residents moved out under the assistance of relevant departments. As the structure of the houses was not affected, the residents would be allowed to return as soon as the maintenance of the slopes was completed.                    



Members’ opinions were summarized below:

a. Members express their appreciation of the measures that would be beneficial to the community.

b. A member enquired about the date of implementing the “Building Maintenance Grant Scheme for Elderly Owners”, the methods used to determine the source of leaking and the time required for work.

c. A member enquired about the time needed to take action after a complaint was received and what measures would be taken after the department had learnt of a dangerous or condemned building.

d. A member said that although the Buildings Department, Lands Department and Planning Department were all under the Development Bureau, their policies were inconsistent. She cited the development of a hotel in Discovery Bay as an example.

e. A member asked how long it would take for the maintenance of slopes in Tai O to complete and the number of private ownerships among the slopes.



The Director of Buildings responded as below:

a. The “Building Maintenance Grant Scheme for Elderly Owners” was implemented in May 2008. Applications should be submitted to the Housing Society.   

b. The causes of leaking could be very complicated. The department would try to make use of various methods to determine who would be held responsible for maintenance. He agreed that a time limit was needed to have the problem solved, and the department was working with the Food and Environmental Hygiene Department and hopefully a consensus would be arrived at within two months.

c. For complaints related to dangerous or condemned buildings within the urban areas, the department’s personnel would arrive at the scene within an hour and a half. For the Islands District, it would take three hours. For non-urgent cases that involved safety of buildings, the department would handle it within 10 days. For illegal structures under construction, the department would handle it within 48 hours. For illegal structures on the external walls of buildings, the department would handle it within 30 days. And it would take 50 days if other illegal structures were involved.

d. With regard to the case of the development of a hotel in Discovery Bay, the Director of Buildings replied that the department was not authorized to reject an application that did not comply with the land lease. The jurisdiction belonged to the Lands Department.

e. The department was liaising with the Civil Engineering Department about the maintenance of the dangerous slopes and also about detailed information of those slopes. 

III.
Question on the Implementation of proposals in the Budget



Representatives of the Labour Department briefed the members about the relaxation measures newly introduced in the Transport Support Scheme. The monthly income limit was raised from $5,600 to $6,500. People working and residing in the same district could also apply and the duration of allowance had also been extended to a year. There were six service centres to handle Islands District’s applications related to the Scheme, variously located in Tung Chung, Lamma Island, Peng Chau, Sheung Wan and Wanchai.  



A member hoped that the Government would further relax the requirement on personal asset and that on the number of working hours.



The Acting Chairlady enquired if the relaxation would benefit those who had already submitted applications.



The representative of the Labour Department explained that the scheme was designed to provide assistance to the low income groups, hence there was the requirement on personal asset. The requirement of working hours was designed to encourage employment and to make it as the main pillar of family income. When the Government would reassess the scheme in the future, members’ suggestions would be taken into consideration. The relaxation measures would benefit those who had already submitted applications and they had been informed by mail.      



The Social Welfare Department also informed members that a one-off allowance of $ 3,000 would be issued to the elderly on 16 June.

IV.
Question on the Community Centre in Discovery Bay 



Representative of the District Lands Office, Islands said that the Government had requested the advanced possession of the community centre so that it could be opened for public use earlier, whereas the signing of assignment would be conducted later.



A member was not satisfied with the delay in putting the facility into use.



The representative of the District Lands Office, Islands explained that the respective lawyers of the Lands Department, Government Property Agency and Hong Kong Resort Company Limited were studying the terms of assignment. As the terms were very complicated, the matter had to be handled with caution. Only when consensus from three sides was reached would it be possible for the assignment to be duly signed. To avoid delay, the present approach of opening the facility first was thus adopted. The signing of assignment would be conducted later.



The representative of the District Lands Office, Islands also said that Hong Kong Resort Company had submitted supplementary information on May 5, as requested by the respective lawyers of the Lands Department and Government Property Agency. The latter were studying the information submitted. The lawyers of Government Property Agency were currently preparing documents of undertaking for advanced possession of the community centre.



The representative of the Government Property Agency said that their department had made a reply the previous week to the lawyers of the Hong Kong Resort Company about the documents of undertakings for advanced possession of the community centre, and was awaiting its response. The department hoped that a consensus could be reached earlier.



Representative of the Home Affairs Department said that the department would provide staff and facilities once the centre was formally handed over to the department.

V.
Question on the Planning and Development in Tung Chung North



Representative of the Planning Department said that the planning at issue was conducted in the 1980s and the beginning of 1990s. The District Council had been consulted continually and no objection had been received. When planning was conducted, adequate open spaces and leisure grounds had been allocated in Tung Chung North, and the factor of air flow had been taken into consideration. Therefore, Areas 54, 55 and 56 were suitable for residential development.



A member said that the consultation conducted then did not include the residents who moved into Tung Chung North afterwards, and that the changes that had taken place from then on had rendered the original planning outdated. The height of buildings and the Hong Kong- Zhuhai-Macao Bridge might have effects on the airport and air pollution. Adjustments in planning were therefore necessary.



The Acting Chairlady hoped that the department would take the viewpoints of the residents and the councilors into consideration.    

VI.
Question on requesting the MTR Corporation to enhance its support of remote grassroots community in Tung Chung



Members gave their views as follows:

a. A member asked the MTR Corporation (MTRC) if it would provide interchange or fare concession to residents of Yat Tung Estate. He proposed the MTRC to provide free feeder bus service and asked if the company would construct an extension railway line in Tung Chung. He also proposed that the Government should build a new road connecting Yat Tung Estate and the MTR Tung Chung Station.   

b. Another member said that if there had been an MTR exit at Yat Tung Estate, the estate would not have been cut off from the outside world during the torrential rain of early June. Therefore, there was a need to construct an MTR exit at Yat Tung Estate. She also said that the fare of Tung Chung Line was too expensive and that fare saver machines should be provided for Tung Chung residents. 

c. Another member said that the MTRC should liaise with the New Lantao Bus Company Limited to provide interchange bus service. He also said that the Transport Department should provide assistance to make the plan a reality.



The representative of the MTRC said that there were five interchange bus services provided together with the New Lantao Bus Company Limited, and residents of Yat Tung Estate were enjoying one dollar interchange concessionary fare per ride. The company would try to explore opportunities to provide further concessions, but it would also depend on the co-operation of other organizations as they were mainly commercial considerations. She also responded that the fare of long haul passengers on the Tung Chung Line had been lowered by 10% since the merge of the two railway companies in December of the previous year. At present, the company had no further fare reduction in the pipeline.



The representative of the Transport Department also commented that the Government would encourage service providers to provide concessions where appropriate. The proposal of an MTR exit at Yat Tung Estate and the need to build an extension in Tung Chung would be looked into.

VII.
Improvement works to Tai O Public Transport Terminus and Provision of new Coach Park at Yim Tin


Representative of the Civil Engineering and Development Department explained that the main purpose of the project was to enhance the safety of coach passengers in boarding and alighting buses on holidays. The problem of parking spaces for private vehicles would be dealt with in another project, which would tackle the transportation of Tai O as a whole.



The issue of entry and exit point of coach parking would be dealt with when the District Council gave its support.                                   

VIII.
Building an Inclusive Society with Social Cohesion- To Support Full Integration of People with Disabilities into the Society    



Representatives of the Labour and Welfare Bureau, Social Welfare Department and Rehabilitation Advisory Committee briefed the members about new aspects of their work. They hoped that the District Council would actively provide assistance to their programmes in helping the disabled persons in employment and integration into the community. 



Members gave their opinions. A member said that it would be very inconvenient for disabled persons to travel to other regions to look for jobs. More opportunities should be provided for Tung Chung residents. 



Another member proposed that wider publication and education would help the public’s concern of the needs of the disabled persons.

IX.
Annual District Plan 2008/2009- Planning



Representative of the Planning Department said that the technical amendments of the Approved Cheung Chau Outline Zoning Plan would be submitted to the Town Planning Board in the second half of the year. Under existing policies, only the construction of small houses would be exempted from application to the Planning Department for usage of land. From the point of view of planning, however, the three-storey buildings on Cheung Chau could only be regarded as houses, but not small houses. After the amendments were approved, and if the areas of reconstruction of these houses did not exceed the area of the New Territories exempted houses or the area before its reconstruction, then no application to the Planning Department would be necessary.



A member enquired about the differences between the three-storey houses and small houses, the implementation date of the technical amendments of the Cheung Chau Outline Zoning Plan, and if the sites of community hall and funeral pavilion be maintained in the Outline Zoning Plan. 


The representative of the Planning Department replied that particulars on the plan would not be amended, and the sites of community hall and funeral pavilion would be determined later. 

X.
Housing Department Estate Management Work Plan for the Islands District 2008



Members expressed the following opinions:

a. Smoking in estate areas was still prevalent.

b. The problem of dripping from air-conditioners was very serious in summer.

c. There were loopholes in the Marking Scheme for Estate Management Enforcement In Public Housing Estates, and improvement was needed.

d. The refuse collection system in Yat Tung Estate (II) gave out bad smell.

e. A member supported the Housing Schemes to Foster Harmonious Families in Public Housing, while another member enquired if young people who had resided in urban housing estates for ten years were eligible for application.

f. A member suggested that the Facial Authentication System be used to monitor the entrances and exits of housing estates.



The representative of the Housing Department responded as below:

a. Enforcement actions would be strengthened so as to improve the smoking problem in the estate areas.

b. Pipelines would be installed for water from air-conditioners and after completion of the works, the Marking Scheme against dripping would be implemented in full.

c. Improvement had been done to tackle the smelling problem of the refuse collection system in Yat Tung Estate (II).

d. Young people who had resided in urban housing estates for ten years were eligible for application for the Housing Schemes to Foster Harmonious Families in Public Housing.

XI.
Traffic and Transport Plan of Transport Department for 2008/2009



In response to members’ enquiries, the representative from Transport Department replied as follows:

a. Improvement works at bends of Keung Shan had begun and was expected to be completed in 2009, whereas improvement works at Tung Chung Road (Ha Ling Pei) was expected to be completed in the third quarter of this year. Works of the latter included the addition of pedestrian crossing facilities, addition of passing bays in the eastward lane and extension of passing bays in the westward lane.

b. Transport Department would study with relevant bus companies about extension of service hours in early morning for buses servicing Tung Chung North.

c. Transport Department would also study with relevant bus companies about starting the first service of route S64 earlier and the proposal of enhancing interchange concessions. 



Members were especially concerned about the continuation of ferry service between Tuen Mun and Tung Chung. The following opinions were expressed:

a. The continuation of service had to be maintained, regardless of the result of the tender in progress.

b. The department should report on a regular basis the situation of services to the district council. 

c. The ferry service between Tuen Mun and Tung Chung was essential to many Mui Wo residents and should be maintained.

d. The existing license should be extended until the taking over of a new service provider.

(Post-meeting note:
Regarding the re-tendering exercise of the ferry service for “Tuen Mun-Tung Chung” route, no proposal had been received. The Transport Department had arranged with Long Win Bus Company to enhance the service of its T39 route running between Yuet Wu Villa in Tuen Mun and Tung Chung MTR station during busy hours from 1 July 2008, to cater for the passengers who might need the service after the ferry service had terminated).

Islands District Council Secretariat

August 2008

PAGE  
13

